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MINUTES

ARKANSAS VETERANS’ HOME TASK FORCE
Tuesday, July 9, 2013
10:00 a.m.
Room 149, State Capitol

Little Rock, Arkansas

The Arkansas Veterans’ Home Task Force met Tuesday, July 9, 2013 in Room 149 of the State Capitol in Little Rock, Arkansas.  The following members attended:  Senators Jane English, Chair; and Bobby Pierce, Representative Kim Hammer.  

Non-legislative members:  Ronnie Anderson, Jane Benton, Miles Brown, Joseph Didden, Mary V. Erdman, Steve Gray, Mike Hampton, Patricia Herring, Anne Laidlaw, Charles Bader (proxy for  Bob Moody), Alicia “Cissy” Rucker, Bob Schoenborn, and Tom W. Thomas.

Other legislators attending Representatives Duncan Baird, John Burris, Jody Dickinson, Deborah Ferguson, Sheilla Lampkin, Stephanie Malone, Mark Perry, and Henry “Hank” Wilkins IV.
Senator English called the meeting to order.

Consideration to approve Minutes of June 6, 2013  [EXHIBIT B]

Senator Bobby Pierce made the motion to approve the minutes.  Without objection, the motion was approved by the Committee.

Organizations Brief:  Facility Design, Build, Manage and Maintain Concepts (Pros and Cons)
Senator English reported that more than 30 site proposals were received for review, noting that the selection committee will narrow the proposals down to 5 locations—sites visits will be completed by the fall.  The list of proposals submitted will be emailed to the Task Force.

Ms. Carol Shockley, Director, Office of Long Term Care, Department of Human Services, was recognized.  She discussed some of the trends within nursing homes that include:

· emphasizing quality of care
· providing information on quality of care or the lack thereof to the public for review and consideration

· considering facilities a place to live and no longer thinking of them as a mini hospital or clinical place to go die, but Ms. Shockley stated that with this information, the Task Force can excel with the facility it will develop.  
According to Ms. Shockley, person-centered care is a keystone of quality and vital to the success of a facility.  She stated that there are building designs (physical plants) that add vibrancy to the life and to the lives of residents but, there are building designs that detract from that.  Some of the traditional nursing facilities face challenges due to their long hallways, lack of camaraderie, and the apartment room styles.  With great care, traditional facilities have been successful.  Ms. Shockley cautioned the Task Force members to take extreme care when choosing a design style for the new veterans’ home, noting that the facilities need to be built to encourage privacy as well as easy access.  She stated that the greenhouse designs provide privacy, easy access, and incorporate person-centered care.  
Ms. Shockley discussed some of the decisions the Task Force will need to make and some of the things to be aware of that include the following:

· levels of care
· occupancy level

· source of funding

· Medicaid and Medicare eligibility of residents (residents must meet Medicaid medical eligibility requirements for Medicaid/Medicare certified nursing homes)
· will the focus be on the veterans that are Medicaid/Medicare eligible
· will private pay veterans be admitted
· will it be a residential care facility or an assisted living facility (an option for veterans that are not Medicaid eligible).  Residential care facilities are strictly private pay; a limited number of Medicaid waiver slots are available for assisted living care.
· the many challenges to design and manage a facility safely and provide a high quality of life
· facilities need to be vibrant communities where residents can live

Ms. Shockley discussed some problems and downsides within nursing homes that exist with dementia and traumatic brain injury veterans that include:
· violent behavior and outburst among TBI (Traumatic Brain Injury) patients

· younger TBI patients who impose a tremendous threat and challenge to the elderly population residing in the nursing homes
· use of extreme caution when mixing populations 
· specialization  (operating three separate facilities:  a residential care facility, an assisted living facility, and a nursing home is undoable); exercise extreme patience in building the continuum of care
Ms. Shockley advised the Task Force to use extreme caution when mixing populations, noting that certain individuals cannot be grouped in the same population.  She stated that an Alzheimer’s unit is not required or needed to serve Alzheimer’s patients, noting that they can be treated separately or individually in the traditional nursing home settings.
Representative Hammer requested that Ms. Shockley email him some suggestions regarding how Medicaid is not proportionately distributed to help meet the needs of veterans.  Ms. Shockley stated that Medicaid is for the indigent—that includes veterans.  According to Ms. Shockley, there is not a preference in Medicaid for veterans.  She agreed to provide the requested information to Representative Hammer via email.
Representative Hammer asked does the greenhouse cottage concept provide a greater diversity to meet the needs of a diverse group like the veterans.  Ms. Shockley replied, “yes”, noting that the first greenhouse facility she visited was in Tupelo, Mississippi.  She saw firsthand the quality of care that was provided.  Ms. Shockley suggested that the Task Force visit this facility to view its design.  She reported that two facilities in Arkansas, located in Rison and Magnolia, have received grants to aide in the development of greenhouses in Arkansas.  Ms. Shockley noted that she does not want the Task Force members to assume that she is discarding every traditional facility in favor of building only greenhouse facilities.  She noted that the Shiloh Nursing Home, has a fascinating traditional facility design.
Regarding the manpower requirements that are established to handle the per patient ratios, Ms. Shockley reported that nursing homes, assisted living and residential care facilities per patient ratios are handled by the Office of Long Term Care and the Department of Human Services, noting that the requirements starts with the legislature.  Ms. Rucker stated that as we move forward with reviewing the various proposals, how can we look at the manpower issues throughout Arkansas?  Ms. Shockley, replied that you have to start with the providers—they are aware of the areas within the state that are difficult to staff.  
With regards to staffing, Ms. Shockley stated that the cream of the crop will need money.  She encouraged the Task Force to use great caution when considering staffing for the new facility.  
Mr. John Ponthie, JEJ Consulting, LLC, The Green House Project,  [Handout #2] was recognized and presented a PowerPoint presentation entitled, “Arkansas Veterans’ Home Task Force Presentation”.  He stated that there are a lot of good greenhouse options, noting that he is also the  proud owner of traditional, long-term care facilities.  According to Mr. Ponthie,  a great deal of facilities in Arkansas are engaged in culture-change activities and are promoting a better quality of life for the elderly.  

Mr. Ponthie gave a brief overview of the greenhouse project.  He stated that the greenhouse project is the most progressive and most recognized model in terms of delivering a person-centered care environment internationally.  It is a cultural-change environment that focuses on the quality of life and the quality of care.  According to Mr. Ponthie, the purpose of creating the greenhouse facility is “the next best thing to home”.  
Some advantages of the greenhouse model include:
· patient-centered care
· quality of life

· intensity of relationships created amongst residents

· small—deinstitutionalized environment
· promotes autonomy, choice, privacy, and dignity 

· intentional community for a group of elders and staff

· creates different environments

· creates self-managing work teams
· made to order meals

· family style dining

· simple pleasures
Mr. Ponthie reported that his consulting firm currently operates the two greenhouse facilities in Rison (Southern Hills; 6-7,500 square foot cottages cost $1 million each to build) and Magnolia (Wentworth Place; park type campus; 5-12 person greenhouse cottages; 1-traditional type facility).  Mr. Ponthie reported that the greenhouse project has 25-30 standard requirements.
Representative Hammer asked, what is the continuing cost to operate?  Mr. Ponthie replied, it cost approximately 5%-7% more to operate a greenhouse than it does for the traditional facilities, noting there is a high cost for liability insurance.  Senator English asked who is your general population; are they mostly Medicaid residents or private pay?  Mr. Ponthie replied 60%-65% of residents have Medicaid; 20% are private pay residents; and the remaining have Medicare.  
Mr. Bill Biggs, HMR Veterans Service, Inc, [Handout #3] was recognized and presented a PowerPoint presentation entitled, “HMR Veterans Services, Inc”.  He stated that HMR has operated and managed facilities for veterans 20 years—currently managing state veterans operated nursing homes for the states of Maryland, South Carolina, and Alabama.  Mr. Biggs stated, that the greenhouse facilities are by far the most wonderful facilities available but there is a cost for construction and operation.  He reported that the majority of HMR residents are male veterans.  
Mr. Biggs encouraged the Task Force to investigate whether or not the federal Veterans Administration (VA) will approve the facility design, noting that the federal VA will not allow states to build traditional nursing homes anymore—they require a greenhouse  facility in order to fund the program.  According to Mr. Biggs, the VA also requires every veteran to have his or her own private room.  Regarding Medicare and Medicaid, Mr. Biggs encouraged the Task Force to make sure someone manages the facility to ensure that an excellent rating is given. 
Senator English asked are the residents living in the facilities mostly Medicaid or private pay.  Mr. Biggs replied, every state differs, for example, the Alabama facility does not receive any Medicare or Medicaid payments, noting that private pay for veterans in the older Alabama nursing homes is $11 per day; for the new homes it is $24 per day.  According to Mr. Biggs, the South Carolina nursing home receives Medicaid and Medicare payments for veterans however, the General Assembly chose to subsidize the care for veterans therefore, private pay veterans pay $28 per day.  In the Maryland facility, there are over 100 Medicaid veterans but there is no subsidy for them.  Mr. Biggs pointed out that the cost for veterans is much less to stay in a State Veterans Home due to the per diem that the federal government pays for them.
Mr. Gray asked how many beds are in the Alabama facilities; and what is the states’ annual general revenue budget?  Mr. Biggs replied, Alabama has approximately 704 beds, noting that each veterans’ home is costing the state approximately $8 million to operate annually.  Mr. Biggs suggested that the Task Force visit one of its facilities.  
Mr. Jay Hill, Administrator, Arkansas Health Center (AHC), was recognized.  He stated that AHC is the largest, state-owned nursing home in Arkansas that is licensed for 310 beds.  According to Mr. Hill, he is an advocate for the greenhouse nursing home facilities concept.  He reported that these types of nursing homes help to eradicate boredom, helplessness and loneliness for residents and enhances their quality of life.  Mr. Hill noted that he is pursuing this type of environment for residents at AHC.
Mr. Teresa Shook, Medical Investment Advisor, Advisors and Management and Healthcare (AMH) [Handout #4], was recognized and presented a PowerPoint presentation entitled, “Veterans Presentation for the State of Arkansas”.  Ms. Shook discussed the company’s scope of services, strategic alliance, facility floor plans, resident’s scope of service, amenities, and cohesive benefits.  According to Ms. Shook, AMH market strategy is to build on its core alliance with state and federal organizations (Veterans Associations, Arkansas Department of Health and Assisted and Independent Living Facility Organizations), while building physician and provider networks in each market area to provide specialty healthcare services for its residents.  AMH’s plan is to expand their program to areas that do not currently provide this type of care or services.  AMH provides customized care designs for its clients.  
Senator English again informed the Task Force that more than 30 site proposals were received, noting that by the fall, the selection committee will have narrowed the proposals down to 5 locations.  She stated that a list of the site locations will be emailed to the Task Force members.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:08 p.m.

